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Welcome…  
We hope everyone is enjoying this warm spell. The magazine is being put 
together the day aŌer the Summer Fair, thank you to everyone who helped 
make it such a lovely day, more on page 26. If you are a keen walker you 
may oŌen wonder why there are odd sprayed areas in fields or wide cut 
spaces alongside the hedgerows. Well, all is revealed in Tom’s arƟcle this 
month, a very interesƟng read. Well done Declan Edwards on your school 
project—see page 13.  As always we are very grateful for your 
contribuƟons, news, photos, jokes and anything else of relevance, so 
please keep them coming to: breƩenhammagazine@outlook.com.   
 
The Editorial Team 

Dates For Your Diary 
Tuesday 4th July—Village coffee morning 10.30—12.00 

Friday 7th July—Mobile Library (see info opposite) 
Friday 7th July—Village Inn 7.30pm 

Sunday 9th July—Village Cricket Match 
Thursday 13th July—Parish Council meeƟng 7.30pm 

Sunday 16th July—Sunday Village Inn 12.30pm 
Tuesday 1st August—Village coffee Morning 10.30-12.00 

Friday 4th August—Village Inn 7.30pm 
Friday 4th August– Mobile library 

Sat 19th August—Gardening club celebraƟon and picnic 10.30-1pm 
 

Bigger Ernie June Winners 
1st -Bill Treacher 

2nd - Polly Dog Truin 
3rd - Gareth Wilson 

Thanks to Michelle Harvey for the photo on the front cover 
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Village NoƟceboard 

Village Website 
www.breƩenham.onesuffolk.net 

If you would like to see 
something new on the website 

please contact Beth Clarke 
clarkeeac3@gmail.com 

Mobile Library  
Stops at the village Hall 

12.45-13.05 
Church 15.20-15.35 

First Friday of the month 

Village Hall 
To book contact Julie or Ozzie on 

07810434470 or email 
bvahallbookings@gmail.com 

To request a licenced bar 
 contact Peter Truin 07799 

640326 or petertruin@aol.com 

Where to get Village News? 

Check out the latest village news on the  
BVA Facebook page 

Facebook.com/pg/BreƩenhamVillage/posts 
If you would like anything added to  

the page contact Greg PoƩer at 
greg.poƩer66@me.com 

 

If you would like to receive regular village 
email updates please contact 

chairbva@gmail.com 

 

BreƩenham magazine is published and edited by the BreƩenham Magazine 
EdiƟng Team (breƩenhammagazine@outlook.com) on behalf of 

BreƩenham Parish Council. The views expressed by the contributors to the 
magazine are not necessarily those of BreƩenham Parish Council. As well as 

the printed copy, the magazine is available online, in full, via the village 
website:  www.breƩenham.onesuffolk.net  
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BreƩenham Parish Council 
Hopefully you will have noƟced that the new signpost for the village green 
has now been installed.  It is quite a picture, parƟcularly with the summer 
bedding now in place and some sunshine at last.  A great many thanks to 
those involved in geƫng this completed on a Ɵght turnaround for the 
gardening club to get the planƟng done and to the gardening club for their 
paƟence and flexibility.  We are currently waiƟng for new signage on Old 
School Corner and Buxhall Road, both have been ordered and I remain 
opƟmisƟc we may see them before too long. 
The next council meeƟng will be at 7.30pm on Thursday 13th July.  
Any queries through the Parish Clerk 
at breƩenhamparishcouncil@bƟnternet.com    

Clerk/RFO:  Della Clarke  Chair:  Alyson Wilson 

 

FOBS Friends of Bildeston Surgery 

Coffee Morning  
Saturday 29th July 2023 

10.30am - 1.00pm 
Whaƞield Village Hall 

Stalls – Tombola, raffle and cakes 
Refreshments, Coffee/Tea and Bacon Rolls 

Any contribuƟons for the stalls would be gratefully received.  
Items can be dropped off at Bildeston Health Centre  

or Thislesdome The Street, Whaƞield. 
If you would prefer to drop off items to me, I am happy to take them. 

Please drop them off at The Forge, 26 The Street any Ɵme from  
Monday 24th July onwards. 

David Golding 
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Recipe  
With summer finally here lets make ourselves some summer treats. 
For the children 
Blend your favorite fruits' and mix with natural yogurt. Put into a lollypop  
mold and freeze overnight. No colourings or addiƟves. Delicious and 
healthy. 
Another alternaƟve is to freeze 
pure Fruit juice in a lollypop mold.  
Yum!! 

For the adults 
As an alternaƟve to ice in your summer drink. 
Slice lemon, cucumber, Red or green grapes or 
raspberries. Freeze overnight. Use instead of ice. 
Gin and tonic is nice with lemon and cucumber. 

Prosecco is nice with grapes. Be 
adventurous. Share some of your 
own ideas with us all. 

Michelle Harvey 
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New BreƩenham Signpost 
You will have noƟced that the old fingerpost on the village green has 
been replaced (see front cover).  I think you will agree the new one looks 
wonderful, and thanks to the Gardening Club, new planƟng has made it 
look even beƩer.  The three old fingers were aucƟoned at the village fair 
and raised approx £400 for our church. You may now see them gracing 
gardens around the village!  
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Village Cricket Match Sunday 9th July 
At BreƩenham Park 

If regular cricket isn’t your thing, but an aŌernoon in the sun is, then this 
summer sees the return of the village vs club match.  The game will take 
a friendly format, and no experience is required.  So, if you would like to 
volunteer for the village team, please do drop me a line at 
harvey.daniell@outlook.com.  I’d love to hear from you. 
Harvey Daniell 

Do you need help with household costs, mental 
health or family activities? 

  
Help is available from the Suffolk Association of Local Councils (SALC). If 
you go online to the SALC website and look at their current newsletter 
there are links anyone can use to get help.  
Look for INFOLINK which has links to services for families, such as 
childcare, local groups, activities and help for children with special needs. 
For adults there are tips on how to stay healthy and mental health advice.  
There is also Cost of Living Support with advice on where to find food 
banks, recipes for meals for £1 and a link to Warm Homes Suffolk. There 
are tips to reduce energy bills and contacts for schemes for low price tariffs 
for water (up to 50% off) and phone and broadband and oil clubs. One 
example is that you can have old heaters replaced with new electric 
storage heaters free of charge. There are one off grants for those in need.  
If you do not have a computer to see the SALC advice there is free access 
to a computer at Libraries in Lavenham, Hadleigh and Stowmarket and the 
staff will help you to use the computer. You can buy things online, get the 
best electricity deals and look on the NHS website for health advice. Parish 
councillors can also help you.  
If you need help to access any of these sources of advice contact the Chair 
of the Parish Council Alyson Wilson or Lindsey Collings (SALC contact). 
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BVA – A Visitor’s View  
We know that we love living in BreƩenham – but do we realise how much 
our village is appreciated by others who don’t? I note how many 
BreƩenham residents bring visiƟng family and friends to Village Inn and 
other events. Some are now regular visitors and old friends to lots of us.  
At the last coffee morning, we welcomed a family from the other side of 
the world – Australia, no less.  And one kind lady entered the spirit of 
village events by rolling up her sleeves and doing the washing up!   
My own family regard BreƩenham as a countryside “retreat”, and it is true 
that we are spoilt for choice with beauƟful walks from 20 minutes to 2 
hours on our doorstep – especially if they are lucky enough to “borrow” a 
doggy resident to accompany them – a joy for my grandchildren who aren’t 
able to have their own dogs, thank you Jack and Gus. 
If your visitors like walking and are up in Ɵme on Sunday, they could join 
the BreƩenham Flyers for a cobweb-blowing walk or run.  Some of my 
family join in whenever they are down, others mysteriously never have the 
correct shoes/clothing with them. 
Our field and play area are clearly popular with visiƟng families.  My own 
grandchildren love to have meeƟngs under what has become “the cousin 
tree”.  Their exploits and achievements on the field and equipment have 
become part of our family history, not to menƟon the odd calamity when 
parents and Grandma try to keep up!  Really – don’t menƟon it!  
The field was the venue of the Summer Fair when we had visitors from Italy 
one year–photos of the English “at play” where sent off and hugely 
enjoyed, especially the pictures of the Garden on a Plate and the Cake 
CompeƟƟon, less so the photos of us later in OBH swimming pool which 
earned the horrified comment, “it’s only 23 degrees– you will all catch a 
chill!!!”. The OBH pool is a great aŌernoon’s entertainment and is right on 
the doorstep.  
Although life can be difficult at Ɵmes, we know that it’s a good thing to 
count our blessings. It is a blessing to live in BreƩenham: the natural 
beauty, the social life on hand from good-hearted people prepared to give 
of themselves, friendship and support that emanate from such an engaged 
community – a community that welcomes new-comers, nurtures old Ɵmers 
and enjoys meeƟng the “passing throughs”.   Thank you BreƩenham.            
Val Mcguill  
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Village Inn Friday 2nd July 7.30pm 
Food provided by Meat and Greet and can be pre-ordered  

 This is a steak and chips gourmet grill concept where people can order 
their preferred type of steak, say how they like it cooked,  

and have it sliced. Pre order 07368 266382 
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St Mary’s Church BreƩenham 
Services at RaƩlesden are no longer streamed 
however the Church of England service is on 
at 9am and can be viewed on their website -
 www.churchofengland.org 
The Cathedral communion service starts at 10.30am and can be found on 
their facebook page - hƩps://www.facebook.com/stedscathedral/live/ 

Benefice contacts 
While we do not have our own rector, if you need to talk to someone 
about a pastoral maƩer, we have these contacts:  
You can contact our lay readers Stephen Collins on 01449 737541 or 
on spgc544@gmail.com or Ruth Crocket on 07811333560 
or ruth.crocket@gmail.com.  Our Benefice PA, CharloƩe Faircloth, may 
be able to help with some issues and her informaƟon 
is: charloƩefaircloth13@gmail.com and 07397 240 713. To talk to 
someone about a local church maƩer, please contact the church 
warden: Annie Tavener 01449 736412 annie_tav@hotmail.com. 

 

New Rector 
I am delighted to say that in September we will have a new rector. Sharon 
Grenham-Thompson has been appointed rector of our benefice of 
RaƩlesden, BreƩenham, Hitcham and Thorpe Morieux and she will be 
installed in Hitcham church by the Bishop at 7.30pm on 11th September 
and we very much look forward to welcoming her, her husband Richard 
and son Gabriel. They will be living in the rectory in RaƩlesden. Sharon is 
currently a parish vicar in Bedfordshire and is an author and radio 
broadcaster; she has also been a solicitor and a prison visitor, so she 
comes to us with a broad range of experience. 
As I write the fete is nearly upon us. The warmer weather has at last 
arrived and I hope next month I will be able to report on a wonderful day 
with record crowds and a record income! We are really grateful to 
everyone who has offered help and donated items for the stalls. 
We decided at the recent PCC AGM to hold a big fundraising book sale in 
the autumn – watch this space for further details. 
Annie Tavener 01449 736412 
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July Programme of Services in the Benefice 
These Ɵmes may change, so please check before aƩending 

CHURCH SERVICES:  The service rota for July and August will look very 
different from usual, so please keep an eye on the noƟceboard for Ɵmes 
and types of service. Apologies, it is very difficult for the benefice 
organisers to arrange for the  four parishes to have the services they 
want every week while there is a shortage of clergy.  

2nd July The Fourth Sunday aŌer Trinity  

  RaƩlesden 9:45am Breakfast Church 

  Thorpe Morieux 10:00am Morning Prayer 

  Hitcham 11:00am Holy Communion 

9th July The FiŌh Sunday aŌer Trinity 

  BreƩenham 9:00am BCP Holy Communion 

  RaƩlesden 9:45am Holy Communion 

  Thorpe Morieux 10:00am Holy Communion 

  Hitcham 11:00am Morning Prayer 

16th July The Sixth Sunday aŌer Trinity 

  RaƩlesden 9:45am Morning Prayer 

  Thorpe Morieux 10:00am Morning Prayer 

  Hitcham 11:00am Holy Communion 

23rd July The Seventh Sunday aŌer Trinity 

  RaƩlesden 9:45am Holy Communion 

  RaƩlesden 11:00am Quiet Service 

  BreƩenham 11:00am Morning Prayer 

  Hitcham 11:00am Morning Prayer 

  Thorpe Morieux 6pm BCP Evensong 

30th July The Eighth Sunday aŌer Trinity  

  RaƩlesden 10:30am Benefice Eucharist 
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Food Bank Update 
 
Financial aid conƟnues to be accepted by cheques payable 
to Bildeston Community Support or via BACS to Bildeston Community 
Support, Account No 49886479, Sort Code 52-30-31. 
Food donaƟons can be leŌ in the church porch or the woodstore on my 
drive at Spinney CoƩage, BreƩenham. 
Individuals/families do not need to be referred by the authoriƟes.  Locally, 
for either help with giving or receiving donaƟons, please contact 
in confidence: 
 
Alyson Wilson, Spinney CoƩage   07798 633044 
Anne-Marie Hodgkiss    07818 286770 
 
If you would rather contact the Foodbank directly you can do this through 
Facebook messenger from the Bildeston Foodbank Facebook page, 
email or call: 
Bildestoncsg@gmail.com  Tel: 01449 257136 

Friends of BreƩenham Church (FOBC) 
 

As we are all aware, the church roof is in need of substanƟal repairs to 
the tune of at least £200,000 and the ’Raise the roof’ project has already 
started.  In order to raise this very large sum of money and ensure the 
money is used for the roof repairs , first steps have been taken to 
establish Friends of BreƩenham Church (FOBC). We are looking into 
seƫng it up as a charity which we hope could benefit from giŌ aid.  
Would you like to become a Friend and help get FOBC off the ground? 
For further informaƟon please call either Annie Tavener on 01449 
736412 or Chris Clarke on 07483841531. 

Food banks are under enormous pressure at the moment, and demand is 
sƟll high.  Unfortunately the cost of living crisis has hit everyone, and 
donaƟons across the country have been hit badly. If you can help support 
our local food bank, please  look at the informaƟon below.  
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Pilates Tuesdays 6pm  
in the village hall 

Pilates tones and strengthens the whole body 
improving posture and wellbeing.  This is a friendly group with an 
experienced teacher.  It is suitable for all levels of fitness (unless pregnant 
or injured).   
The class takes place every Tuesday 6pm—7pm, however, please note 
there will not be classes on the following dates:  27th June and 4th July. 
Classes currently cost £6 a class, pay-as-you-go.  From 11th July they will 
be £7 a class.  
For more informaƟon, contact Leonie on 07866897651 

Thanks to young 
superstar, Declan 
Edwards, BreƩenham 
was ‘trending’ on 
TwiƩer recently. 

Well done Declan on a 
fantasƟc model of our 
beauƟful village. 

It’s definitely a gold star 
from the editorial team 
for you Declan. 
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Nature Notes 
 

It was only in the last week of May that I had my first sighƟngs of 
swallows, swiŌs and house marƟns in and around BreƩenham. It was also 
about this Ɵme that I heard a cuckoo calling. I had heard one in Arger Fen 
earlier in the month but this one was calling from the other side of Dux 
Street. Their arrival was probably delayed by the north easterly wind 
which blew for a good three weeks or so from 
mid-May.  
Swallows are widespread across Europe in 
the summer and research has shown that 
BriƟsh swallows winter in South Africa, 
travelling up the west coast of Africa, across 
the Sahara, over Morocco, Eastern Spain, the 
Pyrenees and the west coast of France. They 
fly at a low alƟtude during daylight hours so 
they are able to find food as they travel. 
However, as with many migratory birds, flying over large areas like the 
Sahara can be a huge challenge to them, oŌen resulƟng in starvaƟon. They 
have a wingspan of 33cms or so and a weight of about 20 grams thus 

allowing them to be very agile in flight, diving 
and banking to catch their prey. However, they 
are outperformed by the swiŌ, which has a 
larger wingspan.  
Whereas swallows are oŌen seen on telegraph 
wires, swiŌs spend a higher percentage of their 
Ɵme on the wing, sleeping, eaƟng and even 
maƟng while in flight. 
They have a top 

speed of 65mph compared with the swallow’s 
25mph. They too travel up from Africa in search 
of their regular nest spot in roof spaces in 
houses and churches. They pair for life but as 
buildings are renovated their nest sites are 
disappearing and they have been added to the 
red list of endangered species. They can oŌen be seen around BreƩenham 
church and I’m sure you will have heard them flying above Lavenham on a 
warm summer’s aŌernoon. When we moved into BreƩenham twenty or so 
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Old Buckenham Hall Summer Swimming 

 
Old Buckenham Hall is to open their lovely 
heated open-air swimming pool to the 
locality again this summer. They have 
appointed a lifeguard and swimming will be 
available in July and August.  This year the 
school will ask for booking and payment in 
advance and swimmers will be limited in 
number, so please contact the school for 
more informaƟon on dates, Ɵmes and prices.   
   

The contact email to use to register your interest and ask for more 
informaƟon  : lifeguard@obh.co.uk                                                                        
               
Lynne Golding  

Thank you Annie Tavener for this photo of 
a nest found on the ground having 
presumably been blown there. it is made 
of moss, hay, soŌ white feathers and dog 
hair and beauƟfully lined with sheep’s 
wool.  It looks very cosy.    

years ago House MarƟns were a common sight here, especially around 
Quality Row where they used to nest in the eaves of the houses. Their 
numbers too have declined in recent years and they are also on the red 
list. They oŌen nest in small groups of four or five mud-built nests which 
oŌen have to be repaired before they take up residence.       
David Golding 
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Farming Focus 
Summer is finally here! AŌer a fairly wet and cold spring which held the 
crops back a bit at the end of May, we’re now enjoying a spell of sun and 
warm temperatures as I write this in mid-June. Despite having had so 
much rain throughout the spring, the longest spell of easterly wind that I 
can remember has dried the soil out very quickly and we are now in a 
posiƟon where some crops could really do with a bit of rain again! I know, 
farmers are always complaining about the weather… 
At the moment, I’m in the middle of applying the final fungicide spray to 
the wheat, which is done as the ear comes on flower and protects the ear 
and uppermost leaves from disease through to harvest. Apart from a 
fungicide spray to do on the spring beans, that’s it for spraying now unƟl 
the autumn. It’s always nice to put the sprayer away for a bit as it’s a busy 
Ɵme of year geƫng everything ready for harvest, which normally starts 
for us with the winter barley on around the 20th July, followed by the 
wheat towards the end of July. 
Once harvest is underway, the fieldwork is fairly relentless through unƟl 
the autumn drilling is complete in October, so it’s good to make sure all 
machinery is serviced and ready to go, avoiding any downƟme during the 
busy period. This includes the grain store and dryer and their associated 
machinery. At the moment I’m sƟll trying to get the grain store empty of 
the remaining few loads of wheat from last harvest. It has all been sold 
but I am just waiƟng for lorries to come and collect it so that I can get the 
stores clean ready for the new crop. Once cleaned, the grain stores are 
then sprayed to ensure that there are no bugs or mites which can cause 
severe damage to stored crops. It’s esƟmated that between a quarter and 
a third of the world grain crop is lost in storage, much of this due to insect 
damage. We have a contract with Command Pest Control in Preston who 
spray the stores for us before harvest and also take care of rodent control 
throughout the year. 
The other job which needs doing before harvest is hand pulling any 
remaining weeds if we want to prevent their seeds from maturing and 
causing problems in future years. This is mostly done for wild oats and 
blackgrass. Blackgrass can produce up to 1000 seeds per plant, so 
prevenƟng the seed heads from maturing is vital to keep it under control. 
Wild oats are preƩy easy to remove by hand but it’s not always possible 
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with blackgrass, which can quickly become a very widespread problem, 
meaning it is oŌen beƩer to sacrifice a bit of crop and spray it off rather 
than risk the seeds being dropped to cause a more serious problem in 
future years. You may have noƟced a few orange patches in fields as you 
drive around the countryside where people have killed small patches of 
crop to control blackgrass infestaƟons. We also mow around the edge of 
the fields at this Ɵme of year to prevent grass seed heads from falling over 
into the crop and allowing them to gradually creep into the field headland. 
This is all part of what the industry calls Integrated Pest Management, 
which is the adopƟon of a series of careful management and non-chemical 
pest control methods with the aim being to reduce the over reliance on 
chemical soluƟons to crop pests. 
Although the crops generally look good, things aren’t looking very rosy 
financially for the coming harvest. Global demand for wheat has dropped 
and prices have fallen considerably since last harvest, now siƫng at 
around £170/t compared to a high of around £350/t last year, meaning 
gross margins for the coming harvest are looking rather unexciƟng! Input 
prices do now seem to be falling, however, so hopefully this period of 
extreme volaƟlity might be coming to an end – trying to draw up 
meaningful budgets has been somewhat challenging over the past couple 
of years! Let’s hope all this quickly results in a fall in food prices. 
Tom Tavener 

Blackgrass 

Wild Oat 

Combine servicing 
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Bloaters X: the full, unredacted truth of this year's 
annual trip to XXXXXXXX to enjoy its many 

offerings; XXXX, XXXXXX, XXXXXXXX, and other 
foreign pleasures 

 
The annual Bloaters X trip to XXXXXXXX and its many pleasures: its 
tea XXXX, XXX shops, and XXXXXXXX acƟviƟes, completed successfully over 
the weekend. 
A seasoned group of XXXXX Bloaters, led as ever by Chief 
Bloater XXXXXX XXXXXXXXX, supported by XXXX other seasoned Bloaters, 
and one noviƟate, met as usual on XXXXXXXXXX village green at XX:XX a.m. 
on XXXXXX morning. Greeted by our highly trained 
drivers, XXXXX and XXXXXXXX, the group was effortlessly whisked to pick 
up XXXX XXXXXXX, the group's usual straggler, from XXXXXXX. This involved 
an impressively and flawlessly executed XXXXX-XXXXX turn in mid-highway, 
followed by safe delivery to XXXXXXXXXX staƟon. Catching the XX:XX train, 
a faultless journey enabled us to enjoy a leisurely "XXXX-XXXXX" cooked 
breakfast. Then a seamless tube journey to XXXX'X XX XXXXXXX arriving in 
plenty of Ɵme to catch the allocated XXXXXXX trains (usual risk-miƟgaƟon 
group split-journey protocol was obviously followed), resulƟng in safe 
journeys to XXXXXXXX, our hotel XX XXXXXXXXX, and the first refresher visit 
to the XXXX bar, and other treasured hostelries: XXXX bar, XXXX bar, 
Blue XXXXX. Fond memories rekindled!   
And thus the weekend conƟnued: combinaƟons of culinary, 
cultural, XXXXXX, and other experiences. Atomium science, Expo XXXX, 
brutalist concrete construcƟons, pre- and post-war architecture, historic 
medieval churches offering cool and subtle, sunlit interiors contrasƟng with 
external 30c+ throbbing heat and traffic. Views from the ferris wheel, the 
highest point in XXXXXXXX, panoramic views. SporƟng prowess was 
embraced - an enjoyable evening at XXXX Bar,, celebraƟng Mancunian 
treble success, perhaps echoing XXXXXXX tripples? (was City's performance 
on the night really 'golden, balanced, with a spicy strong and pleasantly 
firm biƩerness?') 
The XXXXXXXX beer museum, a small, discreet, cool, and calming spot to 
learn the historic and current pracƟces in how XXXXXXX produces another 
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of its famed beverages - Bloaters trips are not all about tea! 
And one member enjoyed his first Bloater trip: with usual iniƟaƟon 
ceremonies completed, and appropriate subsequent medical evidence 
obtained that all personal funcƟons performed normally, we 
welcome XXXXX XXXXXX as a full Bloater! 
So, in conclusion, Bloaters X was another successful and notably enjoyable 
trip, memorable for all the right reasons: experiences to remember 
include XXXX bar, XXXXXXX church, XXXXX beer, XXXXXX et XXXXXX, XXXXX 
bar, XXXX XXXXX and of course XXXXXX and XXX pleasures.  
Here's to Bloaters XI! 
Editorial comment: following a detailed review of current security 
protocols, we were advised by the appropriate authoriƟes that unless the 
above redacƟons were implemented this arƟcle breached current 
publicaƟon restricƟons and would be unprintable. We trust this will not 
spoil your enjoyment of the arƟcle. 
By XXXX XXXXXXX 
 

Ladies of BreƩenham. We should all be ashamed of ourselves. WHY are 
we leƫng the men have all the fun????? 
Please get in touch for a ladies alternaƟve. Michelle 07535814939 
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Gardening Club  
Potato in a bucket compeƟƟon—  Our yearly contribuƟon to the summer 
fayre is the legendary potato in a bucket compeƟƟon. This is talked about 
from the minute the potatoes are chiƩed in Feb unƟl the day of the 
summer fayre. 
Something as talked about and as compeƟƟve as this surly needed to be 
recognised by awarding a trophy. 
So, first a liƩle bit of history about the club. Dave Powels inspired and 
moƟvated Carrie Dye to set up the club in 2013.  Colin Warner organised 
the first potato in a bucket compeƟƟon in 2016. Sadly Dave passed away 
last year and aŌer speaking to his family we have purchased a trophy in his 
honour. This will be passed onto the winning adult each year. 
 
This years Winners.  
Adult—Fred Rufus. Child—Jacob Gordon aged 3 
A big thank you and well done to everyone that 
took part and a special thankyou to Jo and Tim 
Schofield for doing a superb job of weighing the 
potatoes again this year. 

 
Also a big thank you to Jane and Gordon McDonald for Manning the 
Garden stall and raising in the region of £120 at the summer Fayre. 
July—Scarecrow building Month. Our bale of hay will be ready for anyone 
that would like to make a scarecrow. Please contact Michelle 
breƩenhamgardeningclub@gmail.com 
Aug 19th  - Gardening celebraƟon and picnic. Scarecrow trail and 
compeƟƟon, sunflower compeƟƟon and produce show. More info next 
month. 
Michelle Harvey 

Simon Harvey

Simon Harvey

Simon Harvey

Simon Harvey
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Simon Harvey

Simon Harvey
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Simon Harvey
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Simon Harvey

Simon Harvey

Simon Harvey
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Books for sale in the church 

Hardbacks and paperbacks all 50p.   
Childrens’ books 25p 

Vanessa Whymark has kindly volunteered to organise 
the books in the church.  She goes in regularly to sort 
through and arrange them on the shelves.  If you have 
books to donate, please leave them behind the curtain 
at the back of the church.  If you have any queries 
about the books, please contact Vanessa on 
07817852328.  We are very grateful for your 
donaƟons and purchases.   

2022/23 BreƩenham ‘Torpedo Carrow Road’  
Super 6 Premiership 

My word, that’s a mouthful! Nonetheless, this 
year's Super 6 Champion is Mark Baker, 
amassing a whopping score of 484 points and 
registering our second highest ever total. Not 
bad for someone who confesses to know very 
liƩle about football, illustraƟng that this is a 
compeƟƟon for everyone. 
Our league had swollen to 24 members for the 
season but we’d like to expand it even more, 
making it a compeƟƟon for all within our 
community. 

Mark is pictured receiving the presƟgious Super 6 Premiership Shield from 
MarƟn Schofield, the previous winner and holder. Well Done Mark! 
If you’d like to know more about how to get involved or taking part in the 
23/24 season, which should start around Aug 23, then drop me a line 
chairbva@gmail.com and I'd be happy to explain the compeƟƟon in more 
detail. Open to all BreƩenham residents.  
Ozzie 
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BreƩenham Village Hall 
I thought it may be a good opportunity to offer you an update on the 
village hall, in parƟcular the booking process and some further info and 
guidelines. I have been the booking clerk for our village hall for liƩle over 
a year and the hall is slowly starƟng to get a few more bookings since the 
end of the pandemic. This is great news! 
I have had a couple bookings for the use of the car park for local walking 
events, which we make a small charge for while offering them the use of 
some of our hall faciliƟes. This brings a liƩle more revenue which, I’m sure 
you’d agree, helps to combat some of those rising energy costs. It’s worth 
poinƟng out at this stage that now, thanks to Mark Baker, we have a 
meter fiƩed within the hall to monitor and assess our costs throughout 
the year, in turn, helping us to adjust our hall charges. 
When hiring the car park, we only allow vehicles to park at the front of 
the hall (on the hard standing) given that this is the area owned by the 
BVA. The parking that runs alongside the playing field is given to us as a 
goodwill gesture by the landowner and is uƟlised when extra parking is 
required for hall and playing field events. Please be mindful that the hall 
parking should not be used by local residents unless prior agreement or 
arrangements have been made with the hall booking clerk due to the fact 
the hall may be in use. I wouldn’t want your car to get blocked in!  
The hall now has upgraded wifi and earlier this year a TV and soundbar 
were also installed. The kitchen is very well equipped with a dishwasher, 
fridges, hot box, plate warmers and an extremely high-end oven.  
I someƟmes have requests for hiring items out of the village hall, tables, 
chairs, crockery, etc, which I make a small charge for, unless this is 
required for a village event where no charge is applied. All I ask is that you 
please make contact with me to arrange this, we now have an inventory 
of the village hall items. Sadly, over the last few months we have had 
some items removed from the village hall without permission, namely 2 
tables and the food warmer, which have never been returned. If you do 
know of their whereabouts then please let me know so they can be 
returned to the righƞul place.  
The hall has certainly had a few more community events over the last 12 
months and I know that the once-a-month coffee morning and planƟng 
sessions run by the Gardening Club have gone down extremely well. I 
hope that events like these will conƟnue to be supported.  
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Recently we were approached by Eillen Gooderham regarding the use of 
the hall. This was for a charity Military Whist Drive. We were happy to 
offer the hall at no charge. The event raised £200.00 for St Nicholas 
hospice. The whist drives used to be a once a week event, and had been 
running for 50 years in BreƩenham. Eileen Gooderham had been involved 
in supporƟng, then later running them. Unfortunately, due to the 
pandemic this club became a casualty of that Ɵme, along with many that 
were run in other villages. AŌer the event I spoke with Eileen and she said 
what a great Ɵme they all had, meeƟng up aŌer several years, she had 
nearly 40 people aƩend from surrounding villages. It was great to see 
them back. The BVA were delighted they could support the event by not 
making a charge and I know this was truly appreciated by all those that 
aƩended.  
If you would like to organise an event for the community then we don't 
charge for this, but please come along to a BVA meeƟng so your idea can 
be shared. Equally, if you are a BreƩenham resident and you were 
organising a charity event we would always be happy to support this. If 
you have booked the hall then please always contact myself or Ozzie 
(caretaker) to collect a key. The hall has a licensed bar with an extensive 
selecƟon of beers, wines, spirits and of course soŌ drinks. For all events 
requiring the bar, please speak with Peter Truin whose email is  
petertruin@aol.com  Should you have any quesƟons regarding the hire of 
the hall then please contact me Julie - bvahallbookings@gmail.com. 
Hall charges have not increased this year.    
Many thanks  
Julie Ozficici 

Village Hall hire rates from 1st May 2023 
 Residents Non-residents Commercial 

All events £8.50 £12.50 £15 

Community organisaƟons – 
Parish  Council, PCC,  
Gardening Club   

No charge   
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A Rural EducaƟon Part 11 
A New System 
In 1974 the educaƟon system changed to a three Ɵer system. The reasons 
for these changes appear rather unclear although it is suggested that 
capacity may have been a cause as in 1972 the school leaving age had been 
raised to 16 from 15 years and also the introducƟon of the comprehensive 
system whereby schools did not select pupils based on either financial 
consideraƟons or academic achievements.  
Thurston Upper School opened in September 1973. It occupied a large site, 
where it sƟll stands and was a single storey building. It has been extended 
considerably over the last few decades. I was in the first group of pupils to 
start there in September 1973.  
The Early Days—Beyton and Ixworth Secondary Modern schools pupils 
ended their final school years at Thurston. Some of the teachers had 
transferred from each of the schools and there were also new teachers 
who had not taught at either. The Headmaster was Mr R W J Napier MBE 
MA. He appeared to be nearing reƟrement. In 1954 he had been appointed 
Head of Silver Jubilee Modern Boys school in Bury St Edmunds. Records 
indicate that during his Headship there were significant developments 
including introducing CSE and GCE examinaƟons but also examinaƟons in 
commercial subjects such as typing and shorthand. PracƟcal subjects were 
included too with new buildings added to house a woodwork shop, 
metalwork shop and a print room. During 1964-6 a new gym, science labs 
and craŌ rooms were added. In 1972 when co-educaƟon and the 
comprehensive system came in this school became known as King Edward 
VI.  
Thurston school had a large assembly hall Ɵered theatre style. There were 
no more assemblies for the whole school but pupils from each year would 
assemble once a week. Pupils from different years were also mixed in tutor 
groups so that there was a mixture of ages. The form tutor therefore had 
some pastoral responsibility but may not have taught the specific pupils in 
the tutor group. Each group would have been allocated to a ‘house’ of 
which there were four. These were named aŌer the district councils such 
as Cosford, Thedwastre, Thingoe and Melford.  
I recently found some of my old reports from Thurston and it is interesƟng 
that the Group Tutor and the Head of House and the Headmaster or 
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Deputy would write (pre computers) comments in the report. Reading 
through them, there is a sense that they had taken Ɵme to read the report 
and make meaningful entries. For both pupils and teachers the move to 
Thurston Upper School would have caused significant disrupƟon and 
bringing together two schools would have proved challenging.  
In December of 1974 the Bury Free Press carried a report of examinaƟon 
results and Mrs Rushden, Head of Cosford House, commented that the 
school had opened in appalling condiƟons with many parts unfinished and 
oŌen two classes being taught in the same room. There was also a lack of 
books and paper. In the same report Mr Siderfin, Head of Thingoe House, 
explained the purpose of the house system was to ensure each pupil was 
well behaved happy and hard working. He added that academic results are 
not everything and that educaƟon is a preparaƟon for all aspects of life.  
Some seven months aŌer the school opened the Head sent out a 
newsleƩer to parents; he noted the lack of paper and reducƟon in 
allowances to the school made it impossible to send these as oŌen as he 
wanted. I guess not much has changed there! In this newsleƩer he advised 
that there was a conference where the teachers from Ixworth and Beyton 
schools would meet. He outlined informaƟon about the Sixth Form, the 
Commercial Studies department which was working with the local TSB 
bank to enable pupils to have an account at the school bank and use 
cheques to pay for school trips and such things as technical studies 
material. He alluded to the model office which was being run by pupils to 
gain experience of that environment; much of the worked was linked to 
the school bank but also they did some work for the Parent Teacher 
AssociaƟon.  
There was a small telephone switchboard providing pracƟce for pupils in 
puƫng through calls to the school…under supervision. The range of acƟves 
and clubs was then listed in detail including sports acƟviƟes, musical 
acƟviƟes, the folk music club, morris dancing, folk dancing, dramaƟc 
acƟvity, ChrisƟan Society, field club, Railway Society and Stamp Club. Many 
of these clubs and acƟviƟes took place at lunchƟme but some were aŌer 
school events. There were at least fiŌy different acƟviƟes offered.    
Stuart Earle 
Next Ɵme Stuart remembers some of the teachers at Thurston... 
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Summer Fayre 2023 
 A wonderful summer church fayre was held on the 17th June.  Perfect 
weather with only a slight drizzle at one point and a great array of stalls and 
refreshments.  The plant stall heaved with a wonderful range of things for 
the garden. Bagatelle, marbles, darts, golf and bowling were just a selecƟon 
of the games on offer. The bric-a-brac and book stall were very busy and all 
comers enjoyed the classic cars.   

 
 

Thanks to the chefs and kitchen helpers, all were well fed, and a very happy 
day was had by all who aƩended.   
Many thanks to Annie and her troop of helpers for organising such a lovely 
village event!  
More informaƟon from Annie in next months magazine. 
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Classic Car Show 
A big thankyou to all those who went to great effort in preparing their cars 
and exhibiƟng them for us all to view at the Summer Fayre this year. On 
display were: 
Ferrari 488, Ferrari Lusso, Nissan GTR (road/drag racer), Group A, MarƟni 
liveried Lancia Delta rally car, Rolls Royce, E Type Jaguar, MGB GT, MGA, 
Fire Engine (not sure of the make and model but MarƟn Scofield found the 
horns quite entertaining) and not forgeƫng the star aƩracƟon... an AusƟn 
Mini Metro. 

Thank you 
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Rambling with Gus 
 

Distance approx. 3 ¼ miles, approx. 1 ¼ hours 
StarƟng point:  This is a circular walk that starts and 
finishes at Cockfield Church.  

Yet again it has been a joy to 
find a lovely network of 
footpaths so close to home.  
Although I have driven 
through, Cockfield on 
countless occasions in the 38 
years I have lived in 
BreƩenham, I have never walked any of the footpaths.   
To make up for this oversight, Gus and I have done a 

couple of walks in recent months around the village.  On both walks, we 
found the paths to be well marked and maintained. Sadly, there is no pub 
or café in the village so you will need to 
take your own refreshments with you.  
Then again, it is only a 10 minute drive 
home for a cuppa or glass of vino.   
If you get to know the paths at Cockfield, 
you will find you can do any combinaƟon 
of walks you want from a 20 minute stroll 
to a 2 hour hike. I chose this walk 

because it takes you to the 
outskirts of Bulls Wood which is a 
Suffolk Wildlife Nature Reserve.  If 
you have Ɵme you may like to 

extend the walk by taking a wander around the reserve (dogs on leads).  
The wood is small, the circular path will take approx. 15 minutes, but it is 
well worth it to see the wildflowers and birds.  Check the informaƟon 



29 

The BreƩenham Flyers 
If you’re considering a new challenge, or just fancy joining us on a morning 
jog/walk around the village for a liƩle exercise (approx. 5.7K), come and 
join the BreƩenham Flyers for a Sunday morning liŌ. 
Every Sunday at the Village Hall 
Walkers / Dogs—08:50 
Runners / Cyclists—09:00 
All ages, abiliƟes & animals welcome 
For more info contact Ozzie:  
chairbva@gmail.com                        

board at the entrance to see what you should look out for.  In June you 
may be lucky enough to see early-purple orchids and to spot a tree-
creeper. 
If you have Ɵme, the church is also worth a look.  
On the online OS maps you will find this walk listed as, Rambling with Gus 
around Cockfield. 
Carrie Dye 
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Megan is a Beauty Therapist with over 18 years  

experience.  

I work from my log cabin in Hitcham.  

 In a peaceful, rural location and benefits from  

off-road parking!  

Treatments are by appointment only. Therefore you are 
guaranteed complete privacy and your treatment time is ex-

clusively for you. 

A variety of treatments include: 

Dermalogica facials/Spray tanning/Waxing/Eye treatments/
Jessica manicures & pedicures/Jessica Gel Nails/Foot health 

maintenance (nail trimming & hard skin removal) 

LVL Eyelash perming/Reflexology 

 

Please phone for any enquiries or for a full price list. 

Megan Pryke VTCT, BABTAC 

07876 717 008 
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For all types of fencing requirements including; closeboard, decoraƟve 
iron work, post and rail, stock fencing, etc. Free quotaƟons provided, 
fast and efficient local service. 

Call Tim on 07851 254137 or email Ɵmsimonds@bƟnternet.com 

L E FENCING 

STANSTEAD HALL B & B 
Hitcham IP7 7NY 

Moated Farmhouse surrounded by open countryside, quiet 
locaƟon away from the road. 2 Large Double rooms with 

adjoining showers 
Full TradiƟonal English Breakfast with local produce  

ALSO Adults only CARAVAN CLUB CL Site on Farm 
ReservaƟons: 01449 740270 or Stanstead@bƟnternet.com 

www.Stansteadcamping.co.uk 
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  Dan Brown 

                          www.saveelectrical.co.uk 

07731 67 27 57       dan@saveelectrical.co.uk 
Over 18 years of experience to provide you with a friendly, professional and 

compeƟƟve service. Based in BreƩenham. 

All Aspects of Electrical Work Undertaken, including: InstallaƟon, Repair and 
Maintenance, Test and Inspect, Home Theatres, Smart Technology, Security 

NIC Approved Installer, 18th EdiƟon, Part P Qualified and Insured 

TOMLINSON GROUNDCARE 
Horticultural & Garden Machinery Suppliers 

Sales   Service   Parts    Repairs   Toys 

Large selection of ride on mowers  

Walk behind petrol & battery mowers 

Strimmers, hedge cutters, blowers, chainsaws etc. 

Garden tools, paddock & turf machinery 

Service & repair of all makes 

    Set in over 20 acres – Try before you buy 

     Established in Buxhall since 1991 – We hope to see you soon 

Brettenham Road, Buxhall, Stowmarket IP14 3DL 

01449 736060  www.tomlinongroundcare.co.uk 
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RaƩlesden and District Community Shop and Post Office 
We are your local community shop, run enƟrely by volunteers. 

We aim to stock local produce and we have recently introduced cooked 
and frozen meat from Thurston Butchers. 

We stock daily and Sunday papers and are open on Sunday morning for 
papers and all other goods. Orders can be taken for papers and magazines. 

We take credit and debit cards  and have introduced a loyalty card for 
customers. £5 purchase gets a stamp and a book of 10 stamps enƟtles you 

to £2 off your next purchases. 
Post Office services include cash/foreign currency, home shopping returns, 

dry cleaning, shoe repairs and flower deliveries. 
Open daily 9am to 5pm: Saturdays 9am to 1pm and Sundays 9am to 11am. 

01449 736199 
The Post Office opens 9am to 1pm (12.30 Sat) 01449 736197 

34 

  

24 Hour Personal Service  
01449 771666 

The Nutshell, Milton Road South, Stowmarket, 
IP14 1EZ 

www.andrewbinŕham.co.uk 

LOCAL INDEPENDENT  FAMILY FUNERAL SERVICE 

  
07902 141140   01449 737307 

hello@michellebrownsewing.co.uk 
www.michellebrownsewing.co.uk 

From small repairs to clothing, made to measure blinds or full 
upholstery of your special chair.  

Please visit website for services and price guide 

Keith Purvis 

Electrical 
All domestic electrical work 
undertaken. Electrical vehicle charger 
installation 

Mobile 07788 633276 

Home 01787 249795 

Email 

AdverƟse Here 
If you are interested in adverƟsing 

in the magazine, please contact 
Michelle Harvey at 

breƩenhammagazine@gmail.com 

 
Prices per ediƟon are: 

1/4 page £4 
1/2 page £7 

Full page £13 
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This Photo 

 

 Brettenham Coffee 
Morning 

If you fancy ‘elevenses’ 
tea, coffee and biscuits for £1 and more 
importantly a chat and a laugh with fellow 
villagers, come along on Tuesday 4th July at 10.30 
till 12.00.  

Children welcome but no dogs until we can be 
outside.  Hope to see you there!   

For more info contact:  

Val  07711 562520  or  Michelle  07535 814939 

Hitcham Village Hall 
There are many regular acƟviƟes 
at Hitcham Village Hall that are 
open to everyone, including: 

Yoga, line dancing, art, gardening,  
crocheƟng, floral workshop, pub 
night, bingo and much more.. 

All acƟviƟes are very reasonably 
priced.  For more 
informaƟon look at the 
Hitcham Village Hall 
page on Facebook or 
email 
hitcham@aol.com or 
call 07774744723  

Remember The Mobile 
Library  

It stops at the village Hall 12.45-13.05 
and at the Church 15.20-15.35 
the first Friday of the month 


